
Archer @ Archer

As retired Clark College art professor James Archer stood in
the gallery named after him and gazed at the works hanging on
the walls, his expression was slightly wistful. Archer was
attending the reception for “Archer @ Archer,” an exhibit of
selections from Archer’s private art collection, which he is
donating to the college where he taught for 23 years.

“It’s  pretty  overwhelming,”  he  said,  standing  between  two
colorful abstract prints of his own and a row of prints made
by a former student who is now an art professor himself. “Many
of these works were done by young people whom I mentored over
the years. Most of them, I never was able to frame, so this is
my first time seeing them framed and hung as a collection.
It’s a very emotional experience for me.”

Carson  Legree,  left,  with
Jim Archer at the opening on
January 12.

The college has received many donations of art through the
Clark College Foundation over the years, but this donation is
unusual  both  because  of  its  size  and  its  historical
significance. Archer is donating 129 works total, about 40 of
which  are  on  display  at  the  gallery.  These  works  include
drawings, paintings, prints, and collage, many of them by
Clark  instructors  or  students.  Not  only  do  they  form  an
impressive collection of regional art, but they also represent
the artistic vision of Archer Gallery’s founding director.

Archer originally became curator of the gallery in 1982, when
it was still located within the Clark College Bookstore and
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was called the Index Gallery. Successful in attracting well-
known Northwest artists, the Index Gallery became known as one
the region’s top alternative venues for contemporary artists.
In 1995, the gallery—which by then had been relocated to a
larger space within Gaiser—was renamed in Archer’s honor. It
moved  to  its  current  location  in  the  lower  level  of  the
Penguin Union Building in 2005.

“This donation is significant because it has a lot of regional
pieces, many with a strong Clark connection,” said Clark art
professor and current Archery Gallery curator Senseney Stokes.
“There are works here from [retired art professor and former
Archer Galley curator] Carson Legree, from Jim himself, from
[retired  art  professor]  Jim  Baker.  But  even  beyond  these
connections, some of the work here is so strong, so beautiful.
Jim collected some really great stuff, and we’re lucky to have
it in our campus collection.”

Professors  bring  art
students  to  the  Archer
Gallery regularly as part of
their instruction.

Clark’s Art Committee will be deciding where to place pieces
from the collection after the show ends February 20. Members
of the college community are invited to provide the committee
with feedback on placement of particular objects.

Asked why he chose to donate his collection to Clark, Archer
explained that he was downsizing to a smaller home and that
Clark seemed the natural place to donate these works. “I’m an
alumnus of this college, I worked here,” he said. “I’m happy
that they won’t just be put in a closet here. People will see
them, and react to them, for a long time to come.”

Photos of the exhibit can be viewed on our Flickr site.
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